Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited

An inventory of its fonds

in

Rare Books and Special Collections University of British Columbia Library

> Prepared by: Melanie Hardbattle

October 31, 2002

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Fonds description

Series/sub-series descriptions

Agreements and other documents concerning the organization and	
development of the company	9
Financial records	9
General ledgers and files	9
Accounts and statements	9
Pay roll records	
Tax records	9
Insurance records	
Personnel records	
Photographs	
Stocks and shares records	10
Timber records	10
Miscellaneous records	10
Fraser River Saw Mills, Limited and Fraser River Lumber Company,	
Limited records	11
Financial records	
Insurance records	
Land holdings and properties records	
Minutes and related records	
Timber and logging records	
Fraser Mills Sash, Door & Shingle Company, Limited records	
Records of incorporation	
Financial records	
Insurance records	
Minutes	
Columbia River Lumber Company, Limited records	
Financial records	
Insurance records	
Timber and logging records	
Columbia Western Lumber Yards, Limited records	
Financial records	
Minutes	
Anacortes Lumber and Box Company records	
Insurance records	
Stocks and shares records	14
Canadian Tugboat Company Limited records	14
Records of incorporation	
Financial records	
Insurance records	
Photographs	15

	Coast Lumber & Fuel Company, Limited (Western Canada Lumber & Fue	1
	Company Limited) records	.15
	Records of incorporation	15
	Financial records	16
	Insurance records	16
	Coast Lumber Yards Limited records	16
	Financial records	16
	Insurance records	.16
	Comox Logging & Railway Company records	16
	Financial records	
	Insurance records	17
	Timber and logging records	17
	Crown Lumber Company, Limited	
	Financial records.	
	Insurance records	
	Timber records	17
	The Golden Light, Power and Water Company, limited records	17
	North Coast Lumber Company Limited records	
	Financial records.	
	Minutes	18
	Security Lumber Company Limited records	
	Financial records	
	Insurance records	.18
	Vernon Box Company Limited records	
	Pacific Mills, Limited (Ocean Falls) records	
	Annual reports	
	Financial records	19
	Personnel records	
	Photographs	19
	Shares and related correspondence	
	Crown Zellerbach Canada Limited records	
	Financial records	
	Insurance records	
	Legal records	20
	Photographs	
	British Columbia Forest Products Limited records	
		20
	Executive subject files	21
	Photographs and slides	
	Fletcher Challenge Canada Limited slides and photographs	
File Li	ist	.22
	Agreements and other documents concerning the organization and	
	development of the company	22
	Financial records.	

General ledgers and files	23
Accounts and statements	24
Pay roll records	29
Tax records	29
Insurance records	29
Personnel records	31
Photographs	33
Stocks and shares records	33
Timber records	36
Miscellaneous records	36
Fraser River Saw Mills, Limited and Fraser River Lumber Company,	
Limited records.	37
Financial records	37
Insurance records	38
Land holdings and properties records	38
Minutes and related records	
Timber and logging records	
Fraser Mills Sash, Door & Shingle Company, Limited records	
Records of incorporation	
Financial records	
Insurance records	
Minutes	
Columbia River Lumber Company, Limited records	
Financial records	
Insurance records	
Timber and logging records	
Columbia Western Lumber Yards, Limited records	
Financial records.	
Minutes	
Anacortes Lumber and Box Company records	
Insurance records.	
Stocks and shares records	
Canadian Tugboat Company Limited records	
Records of incorporation.	
Financial records.	
Insurance records	
Photographs	
Coast Lumber & Fuel Company, Limited (Western Canada Lumber & I	
Company Limited) records	
Records of incorporation.	
Financial records.	
Insurance records	
Coast Lumber Yards Limited records	
Financial records	
Insurance records	
Comox Logging & Railway Company records	
Comos Logging & Kanway Company ICOIUS	44

Financial records	
Insurance records	45
Timber and logging records	45
Crown Lumber Company, Limited	
Financial records	
Insurance records	
Timber records	46
The Golden Light, Power and Water Company, limited records	47
North Coast Lumber Company Limited records	
Financial records	
Minutes	47
Security Lumber Company Limited records	
Financial records	
Insurance records	
Vernon Box Company Limited records	47
Pacific Mills, Limited (Ocean Falls) records	
Annual reports	
Financial records	
Personnel records	49
Photographs	50
Shares and related correspondence	
Crown Zellerbach Canada Limited records	
Financial records	51
Insurance records	53
Legal records	53
Photographs	53
British Columbia Forest Products Limited records	
Annual reports	53
Executive subject files	53
Photographs and slides	55
Fletcher Challenge Canada Limited slides and photographs	55

FONDS DESCRIPTION

Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited

Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited fonds. - 1899-1992. 35.2 m textual records. 1101 photographs and other graphic material.

Administrative history:

In 1889, the Ross, McLaren Mill was opened at Millside, an area near New Westminster, British Columbia. The mill had cost \$350,000 to build, and was headed by President James McLaren, a Quebec timber investor and President of the Bank of Ottawa, and Vice-President Frank Ross. Production at the mill began in 1890. In addition to new facilities and a large amount of capital to support it, the mill also possessed the transportation benefits of frontage on the Fraser River and a spur line to the Canadian Pacific Railway system. However, despite these advantages, the mill soon faced several events that affected its production in a negative way. In addition to the death of McLaren, the mill also experienced a decreased demand for timber due to a general economic depression in 1892. Even when other mills began to recover in 1895, Ross, McLaren's productivity was curtailed by the silting of the Fraser River, which made it impossible for large vessels to reach the mill.

All of these factors contributed to the company's decision in 1899 to place the mill and its timber rights up for sale. An American investment syndicate, headed by Lester David of Seattle and Mr. Jenkins of Minneapolis eventually purchased the mill in 1903. The new owners sought to resolve the mill's difficulties by dyking the area, and holding the federal government accountable for dredging the Fraser River channel and ensuring its accessibility to ships. Now called Fraser River Saw Mills, the mill was finally re-opened in 1905, as the largest mill in the Pacific Northwest. By 1906, the mill was already setting records for production levels and over 250 labourers were employed. As a result of the increased production levels and staff, both the mill and Millside were expanded; this included the construction of the Fraser Mills Sash, Door & Shingle Company Limited.

Production at the mill was so high by 1907, in fact, that the mill was nearly shut down due to a lack of available labour. The mill was taken over by an investment syndicate headed by A.D. McRae of Winnipeg and Senator Peter Jansen of Nebraska. The new owners instituted a major re-organization of the business. A half million dollar renovation and expansion of the original mill buildings was implemented and improvements made to increase transportation access to the mill via the Fraser River. The name of the town was changed from Millside to Fraser Mills.

The re-organization of the business culminated in 1910, with the purchase of enough timber rights in the Lower Mainland and on Vancouver Island for the company, now called the Canadian Western Lumber Company Limited, to be considered to have the largest private holdings in the world.

Through direct or indirect purchase, the Canadian Western Lumber Company Limited acquired full or partial ownership of the following companies by 1916: Canadian Tugboat Company Limited; Coast Lumber & Fuel Company Limited; Coast Lumber Yards Limited; The Columbia River Company Limited; Columbia Western Lumber Yards Ltd.; Comox Logging and Railway Company; Crown Lumber Company, Limited; Fraser Mills Sash, Door, and Shingle Company Limited; Lumber Manufacturers' Yard Limited; Security Lumber Company Limited.; and Western Canada Sawmill Yards Limited. Later acquisitions include The Golden Light, Power and Water Company Limited.

In 1954, the Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited was acquired by Crown Zellerbach Canada Limited. The immediate successor company to Crown Zellerbach Canada Limited was Fletcher Challenge Limited of New Zealand, which purchased the company in 1983 and, with further acquisitions, became Fletcher Challenge Canada Limited in 1987. In 2000, Norske Skog, a Norwegian paper company, acquired all of Fletcher Challenge's pulp and paper assets, and a majority interest in Fletcher Challenge Canada Limited. This resulted in the formation of Norske Skog Canada Limited.

Scope and content:

Fonds consists of records of the Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited, including agreements and other documents pertaining to the organization and development of the company, financial records, insurance records, stocks and shares records, personnel records, photographs, and timber records. The fonds also includes records of its predecessor companies, Fraser River Lumber Company and Fraser River Saw Mills, and its allied and subsidiary companies, including the Columbia River Company, Limited; Fraser Mills Sash, Door & Shingle Company; Columbia Western Lumber Yards, Limited, Canadian Tugboat Company Limited, Western Canada Lumber & Fuel Company/Coast Lumber & Fuel Company Limited; Coast Lumber Yards Limited; Comox Logging & Railway Company; Crown Lumber Company, Limited, The Golden Light, Power and Water Company, Limited, and Security Lumber Company Limited. Also included in the fonds are records of its successor company Crown Zellerbach Canada Limited, and records of and pertaining to another CZ Canada Ltd. company, Pacific Mills, Limited at Ocean Falls, B.C. and its predecessor companies. The fonds also includes some records of British Columbia Forest Products, Limited, which, like CZ Canada Ltd, was acquired by Fletcher Challenge, New Zealand. The fonds includes slides and photographs of several of Fletcher Challenge Canada Limited's operations and products. Records of the North Coast Lumber Company, Limited and the Vernon Box Company Limited may also be found in the fonds; the relationship of these companies to the Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited is unknown.

The fonds has been arranged into the following series: Agreements and other documents pertaining to the organization and development of the company (1914-1954); Financial records (1910-1955); Insurance records (1910-1954); Photographs ([1919]-1956); Stocks and shares records (1910-1955); Personnel records (1941-1972); Timber records (1913-1940); Fraser River Saw Mills, Limited and Fraser River Lumber Company, Limited records (1905-1912); Fraser Mills Sash, Door & Shingle Company records (1914-1919, 1944-1948); Columbia River Company, Limited records (1899-1951); Columbia Western Lumber Yards, Limited records (1913-1929); Anacortes Lumber and Box Company records ([ca. 1906]-1934); Canadian Tugboat Company Limited records (1912-1978), Western Canada Lumber & Fuel Company (Coast Lumber & Fuel Company Limited) records (1911-1942); Coast Lumber Yards Limited records (1911-1962); Comox

Logging & Railway Company records (1906-1954); Crown Lumber Company, Limited records (1909-1965); The Golden Light, Power and Water Company, Limited records (1908-1923); North Coast Lumber Company Limited records (1908); Security Lumber Company Limited records (1915-1954); Vernon Box Company Limited records (1926-1930); Pacific Mills, Limited (Ocean Falls) records (1906-1954); Crown Zellerbach Canada Limited records (1926-1974); British Columbia Forest Products Limited records ([ca. 1937]-1964); and Fletcher Challenge Canada Limited slides and photographs ([198-]-1992].

Source of supplied title: Title based on contents of fonds.

Arrangement: Fonds arranged into series according to the company responsible for the creating the records. Series arranged loosely according to company's relationship with the Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited, with some allied and subsidiary companies arranged in alphabetical order.

Physical description note: Includes: 412 slides, 103 negatives, 3 blueprints, and 1 illustration.

Immediate source of acquisition: The fonds was donated to the University of British Columbia Library by Norske Skog Canada Limited, the successor company to Fletcher Challenge Canada Limited, in 2001.

Restrictions: Access restriction may apply to some material.

Accruals: Further accruals are possible.

General note: Further information pertaining to the administrative histories of the Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited and its allied and subsidiary companies may be found in "Short history of Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited and its allied and subsidiary companies, September 21, 1916," box 1, folder 9. In addition, whenever possible, brief administrative histories for each company represented in this fonds have been provided as a general note in the series descriptions.

SERIES/SUB-SERIES DESCRIPTIONS

Agreements and other documents concerning the organization and development of

the company. –1914-1954. – 29 cm textual records. – 1 volume. Series consists of agreements and other documents pertaining to the development and organization of the Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited. Includes records pertaining to its financial organization, its directors, the acquisition and organization of its subsidiary companies, and the company's physical development. Title based on contents of series.

Financial records. – 1910-1955. – 1.33 m textual records. – 80 volumes. Series consists of financial records of the Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited, and has been arranged into the following sub-series: general ledgers and files ([1909]-1958), accounts and statements (1911-1955), pay roll records (1909-1952) and tax records (1910-1955).

Title based on contents of series.

General ledgers and files. – [1909]-1958. – 5 cm textual records. – 9 volumes. Sub-series consists of financial files and ledgers of the Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited. Files pertain to the financial organization of the company. Ledgers includes a general ledger, sales ledgers, a purchase ledger, a transfer book, and sawmill production records. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Accounts and statements. – 1911-1955. – 128 cm textual records. – 60 volumes. Sub-series consists of financial accounts and statements of the Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited and its subsidiary companies. Includes accounts, monthly statements, interim monthly statements, annual balance sheets, and annual statements and reports.

Title based on contents of sub-series.

Pay roll records. – 1909-1952. – 8 volumes.

Sub-series consists of payroll records of the Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited.

Title based on contents of sub-series. Sub-series arranged chronologically. Restrictions may apply to some material.

Tax records. – 1910-1955. – 3 volumes. Sub-series consists of record books concerning company taxation. Title based on contents of sub-series. Sub-series arranged chronologically. **Insurance records**. –1910-1954. – 28 cm textual records. – 9 volumes. Series consists of appraisals, statements, policies, correspondence, and other records concerning insurance for the Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited. Includes records pertaining to insurance for the Company's subsidiary companies as well. Title based on contents of series.

Personnel records. – 1941-1972. – 21 cm textual records. – 22 volumes. Series consists of employee files and record books containing information on employee injuries, treatments, and compensation claims if applicable. Title based on contents of series. Restrictions may apply to some material.

Photographs. – [1919]-1956. – 72 photographs. Series consists of photographs relating to Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited mill construction at Fraser Mills. Title based on contents of series.

Stocks and shares records. – 1910-1955. – 1.05 m textual records. – 4 volumes. Series consists of records pertaining to various types of stock issued by the Canadian Western Lumber Company. Includes shareholder lists, cancelled shares certificates and share receipts, and office files. Title based on contents of series.

Timber records. – 1913-1940. – 3 volumes. – 4 cm textual records. – 3 blueprints. Series consists of a timber license book and timber value estimates and reports, some including blueprints.

Title based on contents of series.

Miscellaneous records. - [191-]. - 1 volume. Series consists of an index to a car and local ledger. Title based on contents of series.

Fraser River Saw Mills, Limited and Fraser River Lumber Company, Limited

records. - 1905-1912. - 27 volumes. - 0.5 cm textual records.

Series consists of records of Fraser River Saw Mills, Limited and the Fraser River Lumber Company, Limited, mainly prior to their take-over by the Canadian Western Lumber Company. Includes financial records, insurance records, personnel records, minutes and related records, timber and logging records, and land holdings and properties records

Title based on contents of series.

Series has been divided into sub-series based on these records categories, arranged alphabetically.

Financial records. – 1905-1912. – 21 volumes.

Sub-series consists of financial records of Fraser River Saw Mills, Limited and Fraser River Lumber Company, Limited. Includes financial ledgers and accounts. payroll and other records pertaining to employee wages, as well as records concerning company purchases and sales.

Title based on contents of sub-series.

A 1910 share certificate for the Fraser River Lumber Company, Limited may be found in the sub-series Stocks and shares records in the Anacortes Lumber and Box Company records series.

Insurance records. – 1906. – 1 volume.

Sub-series consists of an insurance appraisal for Fraser River Saw Mills, Limited. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Land holdings and properties records. – [ca. 1910]. – 1 volume. Sub-series consists of a record book concerning land and land rights held by the Fraser River Lumber Company, Limited. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Minutes and related records. – 1911-1912. – 0.5 cm textual records. Sub-series consists of minutes of the Board of Directors of the Fraser River Lumber Company, Limited for April and December 1911, as well as accompanying proxies and correspondence. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Timber and logging records. – 1905-1911. – 4 volumes.

Sub-series consists of timber licenses and scaled logs records for Fraser River Saw Mills, Limited, as well as a log record book and a tug record book for the Fraser River Lumber Company, Limited. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Fraser Mills Sash, Door & Shingle Company, Limited records. – 1914-1919,

1944-1948. - 2 volumes. -2 cm textual records.

Series consists of records of Fraser Mills, Sash, Door & Shingle Company, Limited, including minutes, financial records, insurance records, and personnel records. Series has been divided into sub-series based on these records categories.

Title based on contents of series.

Fraser Mills Sash, Door & Shingle Company, Limited was a manufacturer of sash, doors, veneer and shingles at Fraser Mills, B.C. It was incorporated under the British Columbia "Company's Act" on November 5, 1912 and all shares were owned by the Canadian Western Lumber Company. There had already been a shingle mill and a sash, door, and veneer factory at Fraser Mills since 1906 under the ownership of Fraser River Sawmills.

Records of incorporation. – 1918. – 1 cm textual records.

Sub-series consists of copies of the Memorandum of Association and Articles of Association (1912) for the company, as well as a copy of a supplemental agreement (1914) to the original memorandum, and copies of related company minutes, dating from 1913-1918.

Title based on contents of sub-series.

Financial records. – 1914, 1945-1949. – 1 cm textual records.

Sub-series consists of correspondence and figures concerning financial transactions between the Fraser Mills Sash, Door & Shingle Company, Limited and the Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited (1914), and other financial records of the Company.

Title based on contents of sub-series.

See also the Financial records series for financial accounts included in the financial statements of the Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited.

Insurance records. – 1919. – 1 volume.

Sub-series consists of an insurance appraisal of the Fraser Mills Sash, Door & Shingle Company, Limited.

Title based on contents of sub-series.

Records pertaining to Fraser Mills Sash, Door & Shingle Company, Limited insurance may also be found in the Insurance records series.

Minutes. – 1918. – 1 volume.

Sub-series consists of Board of Directors minutes for May 17, 1918. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Columbia River Lumber Company, Limited records. – 1899-1951.

-17.5 cm textual records. -36 volumes.

Series consists of records of the Columbia River Lumber Company, Limited, dating from before and after its acquisition by the Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited. Includes financial records, insurance records, personnel records, and timber and logging records. Series has been divided into sub-series based on these records categories, arranged alphabetically.

Title based on contents of series.

The Columbia River Lumber Company, Limited of Golden, British Columbia, was a lumber manufacturing and wholesale company acquired by the Canadian Western Lumber Company in 1911. It was incorporated under the Dominion Charter, "Companies Act" and received its letters patent on March 15, 1911. The Company controlled Columbia Western Lumber Yards, Limited, and all of the its stock was held by the Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited.

Financial records. -1899-1944. -22 volumes. -15.5 cm textual records. Sub-series consists of various financial ledgers and statements of the company, including records pertaining to employee wages.

Title based on contents of sub-series.

Additional financial records of the Columbia River Lumber Company, Limited may be found in the Financial records series, Accounts and statements sub-series. Records pertaining to company taxes may be found in the Financial records series, taxes sub-series.

Insurance records. – 1910-1925. – 4 volumes. – 1 cm textual records. Sub-series consists of insurance appraisal records for the Columbia River Lumber Company, Limited.

Title based on contents of sub-series.

Additional appraisal records for the Columbia River Lumber Company, Limited may be found in the Financial records series, Insurance sub-series.

Timber and logging records. -1903-1951. -10 volumes. -1 cm textual records. Sub-series consists of log books and timber records, including records concerning timber limits, lands, and berths, a few timber agreements, and a timber license. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Columbia Western Lumber Yards, Limited records. – 1913-1929.

-4.5 cm textual records. -2 volumes.

Series consists of financial records and minutes of the Columbia Western Lumber Yards, Limited, and has been divided into sub-series based on these records categories, arranged alphabetically.

Title based on contents of series.

Columbia Western Lumber Yards was established as a "holding company" by the Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited. It was incorporated under the Dominion Charter and received its letters patent on April 17, 1913. Company shares were held by the Columbia River Lumber Company, Limited, the Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited, and the Fraser Mills Sash, Door, and Shingle Company Limited. From the CRL and the CWL companies, it acquired stock in Crown Lumber Company, Limited; Coast Lumber Yards, Limited; Coast Lumber & Fuel Company, Limited; Western Canadian Sawmill Yards Limited; Lumber Manufacturers' Yard Limited; Security Lumber Company, Limited; and the Fraser Mills Sash, Door, and Shingle Company; as well as one million dollars in first mortgage six-percent debenture bonds of the Comox Logging & Railway Company.

Financial records. -1913-1929. -4.5 cm textual records. -1 volume. Sub-series consists of financial accounts records of the Company. Title based on contents of sub-series.

See also the Financial records series for financial accounts included in the financial statements of the Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited.

Minutes. – 1915. – 1 volume.

Sub-series consists of a minute book containing minutes of Board of Directors' and shareholders' meetings for the period April 1913 to December 1914. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Anacortes Lumber and Box Company records. – [ca. 1906]-1934. – 4 volumes.

- 1.5 cm textual records.

Series consists of records of the Anacortes Lumber and Box Company of Anacortes, Washington. Includes insurance records and records relating to the sale of company shares, and has been divided into sub-series based on these records categories, arranged alphabetically.

Title based on contents of sub-series.

The Fraser River Lumber Company, Limited owned capital stock in the Anacortes Lumber & Box Company, but this stock was not taken over when the Canadian Western Lumber Company took over the rest of the Fraser River Lumber Company's business in 1910. It is no known whether this stock was acquired later.

Insurance records. – [ca. 1906]-1921. 1.5 cm textual records. – –3 volumes. Sub-series consists of insurance appraisals for the Company. Title based on contents of sub-series. Sub-series arranged chronologically.

Stocks and shares records. - 1910, 1933-1934. - 1 volume.

Sub-series consists of a record book containing share certificates for the Company. The book also contains one share certificate for the Fraser River Lumber Company, Limited dating from 1910. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Canadian Tugboat Company Limited records. – 1912-1978. – 671 photographs and other textual and graphic material.

Series consists of financial records, insurance records, and records of incorporation for the Canadian Tugboat Company Limited. The series has been arranged into sub-series based on these records categories.

Title based on contents of series.

Includes: 6 volumes, 16.5 cm textual records, 6 negatives, and 1 illustration. The Canadian Tugboat Company Limited was incorporated under the British Columbia Companies' Act on May 13, 1911. All shares in the Company were owned by the Fraser Mills Sash, Door, & Shingle Company.

Records of incorporation. -1918. -0.5 cm textual records.

Sub-series consists of a signed copy of the "Memorandum of Association and the Articles of Association of the Canadian Tugboat Company Limited," dated June 8, 1918, and copies of related minutes. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Financial records. 1912-1952, 1968. – 6 volumes.

Sub-series consists of financial records of the Canadian Tugboat Company Limited, including accounts ledgers, general ledgers, and payroll and other records relating to employee wages.

Title based on contents of sub-series.

See also the Financial records series for financial accounts included in the financial statements of the Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited.

Insurance records. - 1946-1954. -16 cm textual records.

Sub-series consists of insurance policies for the Canadian Tugboat Company Limited.

Title based on contents of sub-series. Sub-series arranged chronologically.

Photographs and illustration. – [1961]-1978. – 671 photographs. – 6 negatives. – 1 illustration.

Sub-series consists of photographs and an illustration pertaining to the Canadian Tugboat Company, Limited. Photographs related to crew members, launching ceremonies and christenings, tug and barge operations, tug damage, the tug powerplant, and vessel construction.

Title based on contents of sub-series.

Coast Lumber & Fuel Company Limited (Western Canada Lumber & Fuel

Company Limited) records. – 1911-1942. – 7 cm textual records. – 4 volumes. Series consists of records of the Coast Lumber & Fuel Company, Limited and its predecessor body, the Western Canada Lumber & Fuel Company, Limited. Includes the Memorandum and Articles of Association for the Western Canada Lumber & Fuel Company, Limited, as well as financial and insurance records for Coast Lumber and Fuel Company, Limited. Series has been divided into sub-series based on these records categories.

Title based on contents of series.

The Western Canada Lumber & Fuel Company, Limited was incorporated under the British Columbia Companies Act on February 2, 1911. The Company's name was changed to Coast Lumber & Fuel Company Limited by Special Resolution on July 22, 1912. All shares in the Company were owned by Columbia Western Lumber Yards Limited.

Records of incorporation. -1911. -0.5 cm textual records. Sub-series consists of the Memorandum and Articles of Association for the Western Canada Lumber & Fuel Company, Limited. Title based on contents of sub-series. **Financial records.** – 1914-1942. – 6.5 cm textual records. – 2 volumes. Sub-series consists of financial accounts for the Coast Lumber and Fuel Company, Limited.

Title based on contents of sub-series.

Insurance records. – 1920, 1937. – 2 volumes. Sub-series consists of insurance appraisals for the Coast Lumber and Fuel Company, Limited. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Coast Lumber Yards Limited records. – 1911-1962. – 7 cm textual records.

- 8 volumes.

Series consists of financial and insurance records of Coast Lumber Yards Limited, and has been divided into sub-series based on these records types, arranged alphabetically. Title based on contents of series.

Coast Lumber Yards Limited was based in Winnipeg, Manitoba. All shares in the Company were owned by Columbia Western Lumber Yards.

Financial records. – 1911-1962. – 7 cm textual records. – 7 volumes. Sub-series consists of financial ledgers and accounts of Coast Lumber Yards Limited.

Title based on contents of sub-series.

Insurance records. – 1946. – 1 volume.

Sub-series consists of an insurance appraisal of Coast Lumber Yards Limited. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Comox Logging & Railway Company records. – 1906-1954. – 39 cm textual records. – 14 volumes.

Series consists of records of the Comox Logging & Railway Company, including financial records, insurance records, and timber and logging records. Series has been divided into sub-series based on these records categories, arranged alphabetically. Title based on contents of series.

The Comox Logging and Railway Company was created on Vancouver Island by the Canadian Western Lumber Company to provide it with a supply of logs. It was incorporated under the "British Columbia Special Act" on March 10, 1910. Shares in the Company were held by the Canadian Western Lumber Company and the Fraser Mills Sash, Door and Shingle Company.

Financial records. -1911-1949. -9.5 cm textual records. -6 volumes. Sub-series consists of financial accounts, including general and commissary accounts, as well as operating costs statements.

Title based on contents of sub-series.

Records concerning Comox Logging & Railway Company taxes may be found in the Financial records series, Taxes sub-series of this fonds.

Insurance records. – 1937-1954. – 24.5 cm textual records. – 6 volumes. Sub-series consists of insurance appraisals and policies. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Timber and logging records. -1906-1945. -5 cm textual records. -2 volumes. Sub-series consists of timber estimates and reports, timber contracts, and a book recording output of booms. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Crown Lumber Company, Limited records. – 1909-1965. – 12 cm textual records.

- 3 volumes.

Series consists of financial, insurance, and timber records of the Crown Lumber Company, Limited. Series is divided into sub-series according to these record categories, arranged alphabetically.

Title based on contents of series.

All shares in the Crown Lumber Company were held by Columbia Western Lumber Yards Limited.

Financial records. – 1909-1926, 1960-1965. – 12 cm textual records. Sub-series consists of financial accounts and profit and loss statements. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Insurance records. – 1946. – 2 volumes. Sub-series consists of an insurance appraisal for the Company. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Timber records. – [1912-1945]. – 1 volume. Sub-series consists of a book of timber berth plans. Title based on contents of sub-series.

The Golden Light, Power and Water Company, Limited records. – 1908-1923.

– 1 volume.

Series consists of financial accounts for The Golden Light, Power and Water Company, Limited, a subsidiary company of the Canadian Western Lumber Company.. Title based on contents of series.

North Coast Lumber Company Limited records. – 1908. – 3 volumes.

Series consists of financial records and minutes of the North Coast Lumber Company, Limited. Series is divided into sub-series according to these records categories, arranged alphabetically.

Title based on contents of series.

The relationship of this company to the Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited is unknown.

Financial records. -1908. - 2 volumes. Sub-series consists of an account book and a stock ledger. Title based on contents of sub-series. **Minutes.** – 1908. – 1 volume. Sub-series consists of a book containing minutes of the Company's first Directors' meeting, first general shareholders' meeting, as well as the Company's first bylaw.

Title based on contents of sub-series.

Security Lumber Company Limited records. – 1915-1954. – 14.5 cm textual records.

– 5 volumes.

Series consists of financial and insurance records of the Security Lumber Company Limited. Series has been divided into sub-series based upon these records categories, arranged alphabetically.

Title based on contents of series.

The Security Lumber Company Limited was based in Moose Jaw, Saskatchewan. Shares in the Company were held by Edward F. Swift, Columbia Western Lumber Yard, and Davidson & McRae.

Financial records. – 1915-1954. – 14.5 cm textual records. – 1 volume. Sub-series consists of financial accounts of the Company. Title based on contents of sub-series.

See also the Financial records series for financial accounts included in the financial statements of the Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited.

Insurance records. – 1931, 1946. – 4 volumes. Sub-series consists of insurance appraisals for the Company. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Vernon Box Company Limited records. – 1926-1930. – 1 volume. Series consists of an accounts ledger for the Vernon Box Company Limited.

Title based on contents of series.

The relationship of this company to the Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited is unknown.

Pacific Mills, Limited (Ocean Falls) records. – 1906-1954. – 22 volumes and other textual and graphic records.

Series consists of records of Pacific Mills, Limited, including financial records, shares and related correspondence, an annual report, photographs, and personnel records. Series is divided into sub-series according to these records categories, arranged alphabetically. Title based on contents of series.

Includes: 44.5 cm textual records, 282 photographs, and 12 negatives.

In 1903, the Bella Coola Pulp and Paper Company, in search of timber, surveyed an area at the head of Cousins Inlet, sixty miles west of Bella Coola. The Company subsequently acquired land rights and leases from the provincial government. In 1906, men arrived and began clearing the land. By 1909, the town of Ocean Falls, B.C. was in existence, and a sawmill owned by the Ocean Falls Company Limited was in production. The following year the Company added a pulp mill and a dam to its operations. In March 1913, due to an economic recession, the Company went into receivership, resulting in Pacific Mills Limited, a Crown Willamette company, taking over in 1914 and building a new mill. In 1973, the mill, on the brink of closure, was purchased by the provincial government from Crown Zellerbach Canada Limited, a successor company to Crown Willamette that had controlled the company since 1954. It continued to operate until 1980.

Annual reports. – 1949. – 1.5 cm textual records.

Sub-series consists of Pacific Mills, Limited's 1948-1949 annual report. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Financial records. - 1919-1950. - 38.5 cm textual records.

Sub-series consists of the company's financial records, including annual accounts and statements, trial balances, monthly statements, and a balance sheet. Includes statements for subsidiary companies, Canadian Boxes Limited, Northern Pulpwood Limited, Badwater Towing Company, and Hudson Paper Co., Ltd., and for construction performed on the mill at Ocean Falls in 1929 and 1930. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Personnel records. – 1943-1954. – 4.5 cm textual records.

Sub-series consists of tax returns for a man employed as a logger by Pacific Mills, Limited.

Title based on contents of sub-series. Restrictions on access may apply.

Photographs. - 1906-[195-?]. - 282 photographs. - 12 negatives.

Sub-series consists of photographs and negatives pertaining to Pacific Mills Limited's operations in Ocean Falls, B.C., and the construction and operation of the previous mill. Sub-series also includes many photographs relating to the development of Ocean Falls, B.C. as a community.

Title based on contents of sub-series.

Photographs arranged by archivist according to subject. Some discernible sets of photographs were maintained as groupings.

Shares and related correspondence. - 1914-1949. - 22 volumes.

Sub-series consists of books containing preference and ordinary share certificates of the company, with related correspondence and notations. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Crown Zellerbach Canada Limited records. - 1926-1974. - 31.5 cm textual records.

- 1 volume. - 6 photographs.

Series consists of records of Crown Zellerbach Canada Limited and some of its divisions and companies. Includes financial records, insurance records, legal records, and photographs and slides. Series is divided into sub-series according to these records categories, arranged alphabetically.

Title based on contents of series.

Prior to 1954, Crown Willamette, a Portland forest company, was succeeded by Crown Zellerbach of San Francisco. In 1954, Crown Zellerbach formed Crown Zellerbach Canada Limited, consisting of the Pacific Mills Limited pulp and paper mill at Ocean Falls, which had been acquired by Crown Willamette in 1914 and the Canadian Western Lumber Company. In the late 1960s, Crown Zellerbach Canada, Limited acquired several sawmills in the Okanagan, as well as some retail lumberyards and supply stores. In 1983, the company was sold to Fletcher Challenge Ltd. of New Zealand.

Financial records. – 1926-1958, 1964. – 23 cm textual records. Sub-series consists of financial records of companies taken over by Crown Zellerbach Canada Limited. Includes statements of accounts, balance sheets and operating statements for Bartram Paper Products Company Limited and its subsidiaries Bartram Properties Limited and Bartram Industries Limited, and a general financial ledger for Beatty Laminated Limited. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Insurance records. – 1974. – 1 volume.

Sub-series consists of an insurance appraisal for the company's Coast Wood Products Division in Coquitlam, British Columbia. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Legal records. - 1952-1959. - 8.5 cm textual records.

Sub-series consists of documents pertaining to company legal concerns, including records related to the company's acquisition of Beatty Laminated, Ltd., and records concerning a patent dispute with Unipak Industries in 1959. Title based on contents of sub-series.

Photographs. – 1963. – 6 photographs.

Sub-series consists of six photographs that were published in the *CZ News* in 1963.

Title based on contents of sub-series.

British Columbia Forest Products Limited records. - [ca. 1937]-1989.

- 34.5 cm textual records. - 20 photographs. - 6 slides.

Series consists of annual reports of British Columbia Forest Products Limited (1946-1988) executive staff subject files, and photographs, and has been arranged into subseries based upon these record types.

Title based on contents of series.

British Columbia Forest Products Limited was created as a logging and sawmilling company in 1946, and quickly established operations throughout the province. In the 1950s, the company expanded into the pulp and paper industry. In 1987 the company was purchased by Fletcher Challenge Limited of New Zealand, and the following year it was merged with Crown Forest Industries, also owned by Fletcher, resulting in the formation of a new company, Fletcher Challenge Canada Limited.

Annual reports. – 1947-1989. – 9.5 cm textual records. Sub-series consists of annual reports of B.C. Forest Products Limited for the entire history of the company (1946-1988), excluding 1971. Title based on contents of sub-series. Sub-series arranged chronologically. **Executive subject files.** – [ca. 1937]-1964. – 25 cm textual records.

Sub-series consists of subject files of executive staff of the company, in particular Vice-President Thomas E. Burgess. In addition to some files pertaining to forestry in British Columbia in general, the sub-series consists of files relating to company activities and Burgess' activities on behalf of the company, the forest industry in British Columbia, and the Canadian Forestry Association. Title based on contents of sub-series.

The original order of this sub-series has been maintained.

Photographs and slides. – 1969, 1978. – 20 photographs. – 6 slides. Sub-series consists of an album of photographs depicting a 1969 tour of British Columbia Forest Products Limited's Renfrew Logging Division, and some slides of the company's Crofton and Mackenzie operations. Title based on contents of sub-series. Sub-series is arranged chronologically.

Fletcher Challenge Canada Limited slides and photographs. – [198-]-1992.

- 396 slides. - 56 photographs. - 79 negatives.

Series consists of slides, photographs, and negatives pertaining to Fletcher Challenge Canada Limited companies and mills, including Mackenzie Wood Products, and Finlay Forest Industries, and operations at Crofton and Elk Falls. Includes images of equipment, products, employees, and its operations in general.

Title based on contents of series.

Fletcher Challenge Canada Limited was formed in 1987 when Fletcher Challenge Limited of New Zealand merged its company Crown Forest Industries with the newly acquired British Columbia Forest Products Limited. In 2000, Norske Skog, a Norwegian paper company, acquired all of Fletcher Challenge's pulp and paper assets, and a majority interest in Fletcher Challenge Canada Limited, resulting in the formation of Norske Skog Canada Limited.

FILE LIST

BOX/FOLDE SHELF	R/	DATE
*numbers and letters in brackets following some titles (eg. 1167-33-3, Q-11) indicate original filing systems; however these systems are not known at this time		
	nd other documents regarding the organization and develop nadian Western Lumber Company, Limited	ment of
1-9	Short history of Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited and its allied and subsidiary companies, September 21, 1916	1916
1-2	Advances by the British Empire Trust Company Limited to Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited and The Columbia River Lumber Company Limited, etc.: Memorandum regarding agreements 1-15	1914
1-3	Advances by the British Empire Trust Company Limited to Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited and The Columbia River Lumber Company Limited, etc.: Copy of letter to Messrs. Linklater & Co., 1 st April 1914, to accompany agreements 1-14	
1-4	Advances by the British Empire Trust Company Limited to Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited and The Columbia River Lumber Company Limited, etc.: Agreements one to six	1914
1-5	Advances by the British Empire Trust Company Limited to Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited and The Columbia River Lumber Company Limited, etc.: Agreements seven to fifteen	1914
1-6	Advances by the British Empire Trust Company Limited to Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited and The Columbia River Lumber Company Limited, etc.: Agreements sixteen to twenty	1914
1-7	Advances by the British Empire Trust Company Limited to Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited and The Columbia River Lumber Company Limited, etc.: Agreements twenty-one to twenty-seven	1913-1914
1-8	Memorandum regarding certain effects of the re-	1915

	organization scheme of the Lumber and River Companies	
2-(7-8)	Finance: Liquidation of Columbia Western Lumber Yards Limited and re-arrangement of financial structure of Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited	1929-1930
1-13	Preliminary drafts of documents regarding acquisition of Columbia River Company Limited by the Canadian Western Lumber Company	1943
1-(10-12)	Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited – Organization: Directors from August 1915 to December 1947	1915-1947
2-(1-3)	Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited, The Columbia River Lumber Company Limited and subsidiary companies – Report of the Vice-President, 1925-1935	1926-1936
2-(4-5)	Visits of Directors to Pacific Coast, February 1948 to December 1952	1948-1952
2-6	Visits of Directors to Pacific Coast (1167-33-3)*	1953-1954
B5A-9-3	Construction: Canadian Western Lumber Company Limited	1912-1947
Financial reco	ords	
Genera	al ledgers and files	
2-(7-8)	Finance: Liquidation of Columbia Western Lumber Yards Limited and re-arrangement of financial structure of Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited	1929-1930
2-9	Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited: Debit of \$454,645.82 to Consolidated Depreciation Reserve, also Correspondence re: 1954 Interim Statements (1167-40-21)	[1944-1954]
1-14	Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited and the Royal Trust Company – Trust deed, August 1, 1945	1945
B5A-9-3	French Canadian Lot Contracts in D.L. 46, 1909 – (Q-9)	[1909-1931]
B5A-9-6	General ledger, 1924-1950 (R-4)	1915-1951

B5A-8-6	Purchase ledger, 1946-1950	1945-1950
B4B-19-2	Sales ledger – local	1912-1942
B5A-10-6	Sales ledger, 1943-1950	1943-1950
B5A-9-3	Sales ledger – local, 1944-1949	1945-1951
B5A-10-2	Transfer book: Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited, 1920-1931	1920-1935
32-12	Sawmill Production Jan. 1952 to April 1955	1952-1955
32-13	Sawmill Production May 1955 to [March 1958]	1955-1958
<u>Accou</u>	nts and statements	
B5A-11-2	1911-1913 [financial accounts book]	1911-1913
B5A-11-4	1915 financial accounts book	1915
2-(10-11)	Accounts for the years ending 1915-20	1916-1921
2-(12-15)	Accounts for the years ending 1921-39	1922-1940
3-(1-3)	Accounts, 1920	1921
3-(4-6)	Accounts, 1921	1922
3-(7-9)	Accounts, 1922	1923
3-(10-12)	Accounts, 1923	1924
3-(13-15)	Accounts, 1924	1925
3-(16-18)	Accounts, 1925	1926
4-(1-3)	Accounts, 1926	1927
4-(4-6)	Accounts, 1927	1928
4-(7-9)	Accounts, 1928	1929
4-(10-12)	Accounts, 1931	1932
24-1	CWL [accounts] 1914 (Q-2)	1915

24-2	CWL [accounts] 1915 (Q-2)	1916
24-3	CWL [accounts] 1916 (Q-2)	1917
24-4	CWL [accounts] 1917 (Q-2)	1918
24-5	CWL [accounts] 1918 (Q-2)	1919
24-6	CWL [accounts] 1919 (Q-2)	1920
24-7	CWL [accounts] 1920 (Q-2)	1921
24-8	CWL [accounts] 1921 (Q-2)	1922
24-9	CWL [accounts]1922 (Q-2)	1923
24-10	CWL [accounts] 1923 (Q-2)	1924
24-11	CWL [accounts]1924 (Q-2)	1925
25-1	CWL [accounts] 1925 (Q-2)	1926
25-2	CWL [accounts] 1927 (Q-2)	1928
25-3	CWL [accounts]1928 (Q-2)	1929
25-4	CWL [accounts] 1929 (Q-2)	1930
25-5	CWL [accounts] 1930 (Q-2)	1931
25-6	CWL [accounts] 1931 (Q-2)	1932
25-7	CWL [accounts] 1932 (Q-2)	1933
25-8	CWL [accounts] 1933 (Q-2)	1934
25-9	CWL [accounts] 1934 (Q-2)	1935
29-1	CWL [accounts] 1923-1934 inc. (Q-2)	1935
25-10	CWL [accounts] 1935 (Q-2)	1936
26-1	CWL [accounts] 1936 (Q-2)	1937
26-2	CWL [accounts] 1936 (Interim) (Q-2)	1936-1937
26-3	CWL [accounts] 1937 (Q-2)	1938

26-4	CWL [accounts] 1938 (Q-2)	1939
26-5	CWL [accounts] 1939 (Q-2)	1940
26-6	CWL [accounts] 1940 (Q-3)	1941
29-2	CWL [accounts] 1935 to 1940 inc. (consol'd) (Q-3)	1941
26-7	CWL [accounts] 1941 (Q-3)	1942
29-3	CWL [accounts] 1941 (consol'd) (Q-3)	1942
26-8	CWL [accounts] 1942 (Q-3)	1943
29-4	CWL [accounts] 1942 (consol'd) (Q-3)	1943
26-9	CWL [accounts] 1943 (Q-3)	1944
29-5	CWL [accounts] 1943 (consol'd) (Q-3)	1944
27-1	CWL [accounts] 1944 (Q-3)	1945
29-6	CWL [accounts] 1944 (consol'd) (Q-3)	1945
28-1	CWL [accounts] 1945 (Q-3)	1946
29-7	CWL [accounts] 1945 (consol'd) (Q-3)	1946
27-2	CWL [accounts] 1946 (interim) (Q-3)	1946-1947
28-2	CWL [accounts] 1946 (Q-3)	1947
28-3	CWL [accounts] 1946 (consol'd) (Q-3)	1947
27-1	CWL [accounts] 1947 (interim) (Q-3)	1948
28-4	CWL [accounts] 1947 (Q-3)	1948
28-5	CWL [accounts] 1947 (consol'd) (Q-3)	1948
28-6	CWL [accounts] 1948 (Q-3)	1949
28-7	CWL [accounts] 1948 (consol'd) (Q-3)	1949

4-(13-14)	Canadian Western Lumber Co. Limited and its Subsidiary Companies: Accounts 1947 (Q4)	1947-1948
4-16 - 5-1	Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited and its Subsidiary Companies: Consolidated Accounts For the twelve months ended December 31, 1951 (O-20)	1952
4-(15)	Accounts, Dec. 31, 1953 (Q4)	1953-1954
B5A-11-2	Account Analysis	1930-1947
B5A-11-3	Account Analysis	1950-1955
B5A-11-4	Statements, 1914-1916	1914-1916
B5A-10-4	Comparative weekly report of products, C.W.L. Co., Ltd., Line Yard monthly statements, year 1916 and previous (Q-5)	[191-]-1916
B5A-10-3	Line Yard Companies – Monthly reports 1917, 1918, 1919, 1920	1917-1920
B5A-10-5	Monthly statements – Line Yard Companies, fiscal years 1924 to 1927 inclusive	1924-1927
5-(2-3)	Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited and its Subsidiary Companies - Interim Monthly Statements, 1951 (Q4)	1952
5-(4-5)	Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited and its Subsidiary Companies - Interim Monthly Statements, 1953 (Q4)	1953-1954
5-6	Canadian Western Lumber Company and its Subsidiary Companies - Interim Monthly Statements, Jan. 1954 (Q4)	1954
5-7	Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited and its Subsidiary Companies - Interim Monthly Statements, Jan. to Feb. 1954 (Q4)	1954
B5A-11-4	Second Annual Balance Sheet and Managing Directors' Report together with detailed statement of operations of Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited for the fiscal year ended December 31, 1911 (Q-4)	1912

B5A-11-4	Second Annual Balance Sheet and Managing Directors' Report together with detailed statement of operations of Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited For the fiscal year ended December 31, 1911 (Q-4)	1912
B4B-19-5	Third Annual Balance Sheet and Managing Directors' Report together with detailed statement of operations of Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited and its subsidiary companies for the fiscal year ended December 31, 1912 (Q-4)	1913
B5A-11-4	Fourth Annual Balance Sheet and Managing Directors' Report together with detailed statement of operations of Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited and its subsidiary companies for the fiscal year ended December 31, 1913 (Q-4)	1914
B5A-11-4	Fourth Annual Balance Sheet and Managing Directors' Report together with detailed statement of operations of Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited and its subsidiary companies for the fiscal year ended December 31, 1913 (Q-4)	1914
5-(8-9)	Report for 1932 (1167-40-22)	1933
5-(10-11)	1945 Annual Statements and Report (1167-40-35)	1945-1946
5-(12-13)	1946 Annual Statements and Report (1167-40-36)	1947
5-(14-15)	Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited and its Subsidiary Companies – Statements and other data 1942- 1948	1943-1949
6-(1-2)	Canadian Western Lumber Company, Ltd, and its Subsidiary Companies, Statements 1947 (Q3)	1948
6-(3-5)	Current Statements, 1948	1949
6-(6-7)	Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited and Its Subsidiary Companies: Statements, 1948	1949
6-(8-9)	Canadian Western Lumber Company Ltd. And its Subsidiary Companies, Statements 1949 (Q-4)	1950
6-(10-11)	Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited and its Subsidiary Companies, Statements 1950	1951

6-12	Canadian Western Lumber Company Ltd. And it Subsidiary Companies, Statements 1951 (Q4)	1951-1952
<u>Pay r</u>	<u>roll records</u>	
32-11	Time cheques (R-4)	1909-1912
B5A-8-3	Pay Roll 4: Canadian Western Lumber Company Limited, 1918	1918
B5A-8-5	Pay Roll: Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited, 1930	1930
B5A-9-5	Pay Roll: Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited, JanJune 1939	1939
B5A-9-5	Pay Roll: Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited, July-Dec. 1939	1939
B5A-11-5	Pay Roll: Basic Rate Record, Canadian Western Lumber Company Limited, 1942-1960	1942-1952
B5A-8-4	[Reference] Pay Roll: Canadian Western Lumber Company Limited, Nov. 1945 to Jan. 1946	1945-1946
B5A-8-3	Pay Roll: Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited, November and December 1946	1946
<u>Tax r</u>	records	
B5A-11-4	Western Company – Comox Company – River Company – Timber Company: Taxes, 1910 to 1938 inclusive	1910-1938
B5A-11-5	Taxes: Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited, 1910-1949	1910-1949
B5A-11-4	Tax Record	1939-1955
Insurance red	cords	
B5A-10-4	Insurance Line Advices from Vancouver Insurance and Vessel Agency	1910-1919
B5A-10-4	1922 [insurance statements, policies, and related correspondence for CWL and its subsidiaries] (Q-11)	1919-1933

6-13	Summary Appraisement of CWL Saw and Planing Mill Plant at Fraser Mills, BC (Q11)	1919
6-15	Appraisement – Recapitulations and Summaries: Canadian Western Lumber Co., Ltd, Fraser Mills Sash, Door and Box Factoryand the Columbia River Co., Ltd.	1922
6-14	Appraisement: CWL, Fraser Mills 1927, 1930 (Q11)	1927-1930
21-1	Appraisement: Canadian Western Lumber Company, Ltd., Fraser Mills, BC, Saw Mill Plant vol. 1 (Q-11)	[1927-1929]
21-2	Appraisement: Canadian Western Lumber Company, Ltd., Fraser Mills BC, Saw Mill Plant, vol. 2	[1927-1929]
21-3	Appraisement: Canadian Western Lumber Company, Ltd., Fraser Mills BC, Misc. Bldgs, vol. 3	[1927-1929]
21-4	Appraisement: Canadian Western Lumber Company, Ltd., Fraser Mills BC, Misc. Bldgs, vol. 4	[1927-1929]
19-2	1941 Appraisement: Canadian Western Lumber Co., Ltd, Fraser Mills, BC. vol.2 (Q10)	1941
19-3	1941 Appraisement: Canadian Western Lumber Co., Ltd, Fraser Mills, BC, vol. 2A (Q10)	1941
19-4	1941 Appraisement, Canadian Western Lumber Co. Ltd., Fraser Mills, BC, vol. 3 (Q-10)	1941
20-1	1941 Appraisement: Canadian Western Lumber Co. Ltd, Fraser Mills, BC, vol. 4 (Q-10)	1941
17-1	Fidelity bonds – Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited and Comox Logging & Railway Company	1934-1949
17-2	Insurance policies, 1937-1939	1937-1938
17-3	Insurance policies, 1941-1947	1941-1946
17-4	Insurance policies, 1947-1951	1947-1950
17-5	Insurance policies, 1951-1953	1951-1952
17-6	Machine breakdown insurance policies	1949-1952

17-7	Logging and equipment insurance policies, 1952-1953	1952
17-8	Insurance endorsements for buildings and equipment, 1953-1954	1954
21-5	Summaries: Canadian Western Lumber Company, Ltd., vol. 1-5 / Fraser Mills Sash, Door & Shingle Co. Ltd., vol. 1-6 (Q-11)	[1949]

Personnel records

7-2	Employee files, Aa-Ali	1941-1951
7-3	Employee files, All-Amu	1941-1948
7-4	Employee files, And-And	1941-1949
7-5	Employee files, Ane-Arz	1941-1949
7-6	Employee files, Asa-Az	1941-1953
7-7	Employee files, Baa-Bam	1941-1949
7-8	Employee files, Ban-Bar	1941-1952
7-9	Employee files, Bas-Beb	1941-1949
7-10	Employee files, Bec-Bel	1942-1952
7-11	Employee files, Ben-Bez	1941-1948
7-12	Employee files, Bi-Bo	1941-1952
7-1	Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited: Unemployment Insurance Commission of Canada (1167-33-4)	1948-1954
B4B-19-1	Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited: Record of Accidents	1943-1953
B5A-11-4	Employee Record [of accidents] – Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited, 1947-1961	1942-1961, predominant 1947-1961
33-16	1950 [Injuries and treatments, Jan. 3, 1950-Apr. 2, 1950] (Q-7)	1950

31-1	1950 [Injuries and treatment, April 1950-Jan. 1951] (Q-7)	1950-1951
31-2	[Injuries and treatment,] Jan. 2, 1951 to Jan. 3, 1952 (Q-7)	1951-1952
31-3	[Injuries and treatment,] Jan. 2, 1952 to Nov. 24, 1953 (Q-7)	1952-1953
31-4	[Injuries and treatment,] Nov. 25, 1953 to May 7, 1954 (Q-7)	1953-1954
31-5	[Injuries and treatment,] May 7, 1954 to Sept. 1, 1954 (Q-7)	1954
31-6	[Injuries and treatment,] Sept. 2, 1954 to Dec. 29, 1954 (Q-7)	1954
31-7	[Injuries and treatment,] Dec. 29, 1954 to Aug. 15, 1955 (Q-7)	1954-1955
31-8	[Injuries and treatment,] Aug. 15, 1955 to Apr. 20, 1956 (Q-7)	1955-1956
31-9	[Injuries and treatment,] Apr. 21, 1956 to Apr. 5, 1957 (Q-7)	1956-1957
31-11	[Injuries and treatment,] Apr. 5, 1957 to Sept. 29, 1958 (Q7)	1957-1958
31-13	[Injuries and treatment,] Sept. 29-Dec. 31, 1958 to July 20, 1960-July 16, 1964 (Q-7)	1958, 1961-1964
31-14	[Injuries and treatment,] July 17, 1964-Dec. 19,1967 (Q-7)	1964-1967
31-10	Home Injuries and Repeats etc. from Oct. 1, 1956 to Aug. 22, 1958 (Q-7)	1956-1958
31-12	[Injuries and treatment,] Sept. 2, 1958 to July 20, 1961 (Q-7)	1958-1961
32-3	[Injuries and treatment,] Sept. 14, 1959 to Aug. 12, 1966 (Q-7)	1959-1966

32-4	[Injuries and treatment,] Aug. 12, 1966 to Mar. 9, 1971 (Q-7)	1966-1971
32-1	Repeat Book: Repeat Treatment, Sickness, Home Injuries[Dec. 20, 1967 to Feb. 12, 1971 (Q-7)	1967-1971
32-2	1971: Repeat Book: Repeat Treatment, Sickness, Home Injuries[Feb. 17, 1971 to Apr. 5, 1972] (Q-7)	1971-1972
32-5	Glulam Products Ltd. – First aid book, Oct. 15, 1956 to Sept. 14, 1960	1956-1960
Photographs		
35-13	Mill construction at Fraser Mills, B.C. [12 photographs]	[1919-1920]
32-9	Pictures 1956 [album] (Q8) [ca. 60 photographs]	1956
Stocks and sha	ares records	
7-(13-15)	Capital Stock, General	1922-1945
7-(16-17)	Capital Stock, General, Jan. 1, 1946 - May 1953	1946-1953
7-(18-21)	Returns: General	1922-1955
B4B-19-2	5% First mortgage Debenture Stock, 5% Cumulative Income Debenture Stock	1925-1936
8-1	Mr. A.W. Anglin's Opinion of January, 1929, re: Purchase of 5%	1929
B5A-11-3	Transfer Register, 5% Debenture Stocks	1936-1945
8-(2-4)	London Stock Exchange Quotations on Company's Share; also on 5% Debenture Stocks	1937-1947
8-5	Canadian Western Company, Limited Capital Stock, Succession Duties, Reg. Of Probate, Estate of Edith D. Darling: T.S. Darling	1914-1916
8-6	Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited Capital Stock – Requirements under Ontario and British Columbia Succession Duty Acts	1921-1940
8-(7-8)	Estate File from August 1 to December 31, 1947 (1167-29-1625)	1947

8-9	Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited, and The Royal Trust Company – Trust Deed, August 1, 1945 and enclosed correspondence	1945, 1955
8-(10-12)	Office Matters: including printing of "Temporary" Share Certificates and new n.p.v. Share Certificates (1167-32-20)	1937-1952
8-13	Certificates issued to replace lost certificates, January 1953 to $-(1167-29-431)$	1953-1954
8-14	Cancelled capital stock share certificates and share transfer agreements record book	1910-1911
B5A-9-2	Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited Ordinary Stock Certificate record book (Q8)	1912-1913
8-15	Surrendered capital stock share certificates	1950-1951
8-16	Surrendered capital stock share certificates	1951
8-17	Surrendered capital stock share certificates	1951
8-18	Surrendered capital stock share certificates	1951
8-19	Surrendered capital stock share certificates	1951
8-20	Surrendered capital stock share certificates	1951
9-1	Surrendered capital stock share certificates	1951
9-2	Surrendered capital stock share certificates	1951
9-3	Share certificates surrendered to Crown Zellerbach Corporation, June 1953, nos. 390-394	1953
9-4	Share certificates surrendered to Crown Zellerbach Corporation, June 1953, nos. 383-389	1953
9-5	Share certificates surrendered to Crown Zellerbach Corporation, June 1953, nos. 376-381	1953
9-6	Share certificates surrendered to Crown Zellerbach Corporation, June 1953, nos. 373-375	1953
9-7	Share certificates surrendered to Crown Zellerbach	1953

	Corporation, June 1953, nos. 367-372	
9-8	Share certificates surrendered to Crown Zellerbach Corporation, June 1953, nos. 361-366	1953
9-9	Share certificates surrendered to Crown Zellerbach Corporation, June 1953, nos. 356-360	1953
9-10	Share certificates surrendered to Crown Zellerbach Corporation, June 1953, nos. 351-355	1953
9-11	Share certificates surrendered to Crown Zellerbach Corporation, June 1953, nos. 348-349	1953
9-12	Share certificates surrendered to Crown Zellerbach Corporation, June 1953, nos. 343-347	1953
9-13	Share certificates surrendered to Crown Zellerbach Corporation, June 1953, nos. 337-342	1953
9-14	Share certificates surrendered to Crown Zellerbach Corporation, June 1953, nos. 326-336	1953
10-1	Share certificates surrendered to Crown Zellerbach Corporation, June 1953, nos. 319-325	1953
10-2	Share certificates surrendered to Crown Zellerbach Corporation, June 1953, nos. 305-313	1953
10-3	Share certificates surrendered to Crown Zellerbach Corporation, June 1953, nos. 298-304	1953
10-4	Share certificates surrendered to Crown Zellerbach Corporation, June 1953, nos. 291-297	1953
10-5	List of Holders of Ordinary Shares, as at January 31 st , 1940	1940
10-(6-7)	List of Holders of Ordinary Shares, as at January 31 st , 1941	1941
10-8	List of Holders of Ordinary Shares, as at January 31 st , 1942	1942
10-9	List of Holders of Ordinary Shares, as at January 31 st 1942	1942

10-10	List of Holders of Ordinary Shares, as at January 31 st , 1942	1942	
10-11	List of Holders of Ordinary Shares, As at September 8 th , 1944	1944	
10-12	List of Holders of Ordinary Shares, as at January 31 st , 1945	1945	
10-13	List of Shareholders, as at January 31 st , 1946	1946	
B5A-10-2	List of Shareholders [as at April 1953]	1953	
B5A-10-2	List of Shareholders [as at December 31, 1953]	1954	
Timber records			
33-15	Canadian Western Lumber Co. Ltd. Timber License Book	1913-1914	
10-14	Register of BC Crown granted timberlands, revised to September 30 th 1930	1930	
34-1 B5A-11-1	Nitinat River [blueprint]	1919	
34-2 B5A-11-1	Block 25 – Comox District- Quinsam River International Timber Co. [CWL, reports and estimates on timber, with blueprint]	1922	
34-3 B5A-11-1	E. and N. Railway: Areas Adjacent to Blk. 32 – 90 & 91 – Head of Comox Lake [timber value estimates and reports]	1934	
34-5 B5A-11-1	Nanaimo River: E&N – Canadian Western – Comox [timber estimates with blueprint]	1940	
B5A-10-2	Topographical maps and summary of timber cruises of Empire Properties, Lake Cowichan, Vancouver Island, by R.D. Riley, June 1925.	1925	
Miscellaneous records			
B5A-11-6	Canadian Western Lumber Company, Limited: Index to Old Ledger – Car & Local	[191-]	

Fraser River Lumber	Company Li	imited and Fraser R	liver Saw Mills,	Limited records

Financial records

Fraser 33-1	River Lumber Company Limited [Accounts] Ledger 1905 (R-3)	1905
B4B-19-1	1905 [accounts ledger]	1905
27-5	1908 [accounts ledger]	1908
B4B-19-1	1907 Transfer [ledger]	1906-1909
33-2	[Accounts transferable] ledger (R-3)	1908-1909
27-7	General Ledger, 1909-1910 (R-5)	1909-1910
27-6	Cash [Book], 1908-1909	1908-1909
B5A-11-3	Voucher Journal, 1908-1909	1908-1909
B5A-11-2	Purchase Journal, SeptDec. 1909	1909
B5A-11-2	Order record book	1909-1910
B5A-10-2	Distribution of Stores and Supplies – Transfer, 1910	1910
B5A-10-5	Sales Book	1910-1911
32-6	Daily Journal 1910 (Q-9)	1910
B5A-9-4	Monthly payroll	1909-1911
B5A-8-4	Pay Roll: Transfer, January 1910-March 1912,	1910-1912
	River Saw Mills, Ltd.	
B4B-19-1	1905-Index Ledger (R-5)	1905-1907
27-4	1906-1907 [accounts ledger]	1906-1908
B5A-11-3	Exhibits: A [accounts ledger] (R-5)	1906-1909
B4B-19-2	Current ledger, 1907-1909	1907-1909
B5A-9-4	Employees Register – Transfer (I-7)	1906-1908

B4B-19-2	Employees Bank Register, 1910 (Q-9)	1906-1910
Insuran	ce records	
23-1	[Appraisal] Invoice of Fraser River Saw Mills Ltd. (Q-9)	1906
Land he	oldings and properties records	
B5A-10-2	[Land and land rights holdings – Fraser River Lumber Co. Ltd.]	[ca. 1910]
Minute	s and related records	
1-1	Minutes of Board of Directors of Fraser River Lumber Company, Limited, April and December 1911, with accompanying proxies and correspondence	1911-1912
Timber	and logging records	
33-4	Fraser [Saw] Mills License Book	1905-1908
33-5	Official Scale: Scaled for the Fraser River Saw Mills (Q-8)	1906-1908
33-6	Fraser River Lumber Co., Ltd. – Tug Record	1908-1910
B5A-11-5	F.R. Lumber Co.: Log Record, 1908 to 1911	1908-1911
Fraser Mills Sa	ash, Door & Shingle Company records	
Record	s of incorporation	
1-15	Memorandum of Association and Articles of Association 1912 (copy) and copies of various minutes (1913-1918)	1918
1-16	Copy of supplemental agreement to original memorandum of association, March 31, 1914	1918
Financi	al records	
1-17	Financial correspondence with accompanying statements and other documents	1914
B5A-11-6	Ledger: Fraser Mills Sash, Door & Shingle Company, Limited	1945-1949

Insurance records

21-6	Appraisement: Fraser Mills Sash, Door, & Shingle Co., Ltd.	1919
Minute	<u>es</u>	
32-14	Minutes of Board of Directors of Fraser Mills Sash, Door, and Shingle Co. Ltd, May 17, 1918	1918
<u>Columbia Riv</u>	er Lumber Company Limited	
Financ	ial records	
33-9	[Accounts payable] ledger	[190-]
B4B-19-4	[Accounts] ledger 1911	1911
B4B-19-4	[Accounts ledger] 1911-1914	1911-1914
B4B-19-3	[Accounts, Columbia River Lumber Co., Ltd.], 1915- 1916 (Q-5)	1915-1916
10-(16-17), 11-1	Accounts 1916-1925	1907, 1917- 1926
B4B-19-4	[Accounts, Columbia River Lumber Co., Ltd.], 1917- 1920 (R-6)	1917-1920
11(2-4)	Accounts, 1926-1943	1927-1944
10-15	Columbia River [Lumber Company, Limited] Pro- Forma Accounts (O-20)	1915-1939
B4B-19-5	Columbia River Lumber Company, Limited, Monthly Plant Operating Statement, 1913-1927 (Q4)	1913-1927
B4B-19-4	The Columbia River Lumber Co., Ltd., No. 1, 1917- 1918 [inventory, financial statements, etc.]	1917-1919

30-5	[Statements and other data] 1925-1926 (Q-4)	1926-1927
B4B-19-3	Current Ledger: Customers, CRL Co. Ltd, 1907	[1900-1907]
B5A-11-6	Current Ledger	1901-1908
B4B-19-3	Current Ledger General: CRL Co. Ltd	1909-1911
B4B-19-3	General Ledger 1929 to Jan. 31, 1932	1929-1932
B4B-19-3	Ledger, 1930-1943	1930-1943
33-7	General Ledger (Q-8)	1938-1941
B4B-19-3	Transfer Ledger – Columbia River Lumber Co. Limited (Q-4)	1899-1902
B4B-19-4	Transfer Ledger, CRL Co. Ltd	1900-1905
B4B-19-3	Transfer General Ledger: Columbia River Lumber Co., Ltd., 1911-1913	1911-1913
32-10	Private Ledger: The CRL Co. Ltd	1911-1930
33-7	The Columbia River Lumber Co. Limited, Dominion Incorporation, Incorporated Mar. 15, 1911: Private Journal (R3)	1911-1924
33-8	The Columbia River Lumber Company Ltd.: Dominion Incorporation, Incorporated Mar. 15, 1911: Private Journal	1925-1929
B5A-10-3	Purchase Ledger, 1924-1926	1924-1926
B5A-10-3	Sales, 1924-1926	1924-1926
B4B-19-1	Golden Wages Check Register, 1924	1923-1927
Insuran	ce records	
22-4	Appraisement: Columbia River Lumber Co., Ltd. (Q11)	1910
22-5	Appraisement: Columbia River Lumber Co., Ltd	1917
22-6	Appraisement: The Columbia River Lumber Company, Ltd., vol.1	1922

22-7	Appraisement: The Columbia River Lumber Company, Ltd, vol.2	1922		
11-5	Fire Loss - June 17, 1925 (Q11)	1925		
Timber	and logging records			
33-10	Log Book, 1905-1907 [with enclosures] (Q-8)	1903-1907		
33-11	Log Book, 1907-1911	1907-1911		
30-6	[Log Book]	1932-[1950]		
B5A-10-4	The Columbia River Lumber Co. Limited: Timber Record, 1906 [contains blueprints]	[1906-1923]		
33-12	Provincial Timber Limits and Dominion Timber Berths 1909	[ca. 1905- 1915]		
B5A-11-2	Statement of Withdrawals & Cancellations from Dominion Timber Berths	1915		
33-13	The Columbia River Lumber Company, Ltd.: Timber Lands, Limits, and Real Estate	1915-1916		
B5A-11-3	The Columbia River Lumber Company Limited: Timber and Land	1915-1951		
30-7	Land & Timber Limits – The N.C.R.L. Co. Ltd	1918		
32-7	[Timber withdrawals] (Q-8)	1919-1934		
1-20	Licence to Cut Timber, 1931-1932	1931		
1-21	Timber Agreement	[prior to 1934]		
1-22	Stumpage Timber Agreement	1934		
Columbia Wes	Columbia Western Lumber Yards, Ltd. records			
Financi	al records			
11-(6-7)	Accounts, December 31, 1913 to September 1929	1913-1929		
B5A-11-4	Journal-Ledger, 1919-1929	1913-1929		

Minutes

33-14	Minute Book: vol.1 1913, 22 nd Apr. 1913 to 31 st Dec. 1914 (R-5)	1915
Anacortes Lum	ber and Box Company records	
Insuran	<u>ce records</u>	
23-2	Insurance Record	[ca. 1906-1911]
21-7	Appraisement (Q-11)	1919
11-8	Summary Appraisement of Saw & Planing Mill Plant	1919
22-1	Appraisement (Q-11)	1921
Stock a	nd shares records	
11-9	Capital stock share certificates	1933-1934
Canadian Tugb	boat Company Limited records	
Record	s of incorporation	
1-18	Memorandum of Association and the Articles of Association (1911) (copy) and copies of related minutes	1918
Financi	al records	
B5A-9-4	Journal: Canadian Tugboat Co. Limited [financial Accounts] (R-6)	1915-1922
B5A-11-5	Journal: Canadian Tugboat Co. Limited [financial Accounts] (R-4)	1922-1950
B4B-19-3	General Ledger—Canadian Tugboat Co. Ltd, 1940-1949	1940-1949
B4B-19-1	General Ledger: Canadian Tugboat Co. Ltd., 1940-1950	1940-1950, 1968
B4B-19-1	Pay Roll: Canadian Tugboat Co. Ltd, Fraser Mills, BC, 1912-1919	1912-1919
B5A-11-1	Canadian Tugboat Co., Limited, 1947-1952: Record of earnings and deductions (Q9)	1947-1952

Insurance records

17-9	Insurance policies, 1946-1952	1946-1951
17-10	Insurance policies 1952	1952
17-11	Insurance policies 1952	1952
17-12	Insurance policies, 1953-1954	1953-1954
18-1	Vessel insurance – Comox Lumber & Railway Company and Canadian Tugboat Company Limited, 1952-1954	1952-1954
	raphs and other graphic material aphs on contact sheets have each been counted as a separate photographic section of the secti	ph
36-2	Crew members [57 photographs]*	[ca. 1977-1978]
36-3	Launching ceremonies and christenings [184 photographs, 6 negatives]	[197-]
36-4	Tug and barge operations [230 photographs]	[1961-1977]
36-5	Tug damage [3 photographs]	1962
36-6	Tug powerplant [13 photographs]	[197-]
36-7	Vessel construction [184 photographs]	1977-1978
36-8	Illustration of barge	[197-]
Coast Lumber records	& Fuel Co. Limited (Western Canada Lumber & Fuel Con	npany Ltd.)
	s of incorporation	
1-19	Western Canada Lumber & Fuel Company Limited: Memorandum and Articles of Association, 2 nd Feb., 1911	1911
Financi	al records	
B5A-10-6	Accounts Receivable: Yard 1 – Coast Lumber & Fuel Company Limited (Q-5)	1912-1920
B5A-10-6	Accounts Receivable: Yard 2 – Coast Lumber & Fuel Company Limited 1912-1914 (Q-5)	1912-1917
11-(10-12)	Coast Lumber & Fuel Co. Limited – Accounts (O-20)	1914-1942

Insurance records

22-2	Appraisement: Coast Lumber & Fuel Co. Yard 1-2 (Q-11)	1920	
22-3	Appraisement: Coast Lumber & Fuel Co. Ltd. (Q-11)	1937	
Coast Lumber	Yards Limited records		
Financi	al records		
11-(13-15)	Accounts, Mar. 1914 to Nov. 30, 1936	1914-1937	
B5A-10-2	[Accounts ledger - Coast Lumber Yards] (Q-9)	1932-1947	
23-6	[Accounts] 1953-1956	1953-1956	
B5A-10-6	Accounts Receivable: Yard 2 – Coast Lumber Yards Limited (Q-5)	1911-1951	
B5A-10-6	Accounts Receivable: Yard No. 3 – Coast Lumber Yards Limited (Q-6)	1951-1957	
B5A-10-5	Accounts Receivable: Yard No. 4 – Coast Lumber Yards Limited (Q-6)	1947-1953	
B5A-11-6	Coast Lumber Yards Limited – General ledger, 1911- 1914 (R-2)	1911-1917	
30-4	General Ledger: Coast Lumber Yards Limited, 1960- 1961	1911-1962, predominant 1960-1961	
Insuran	ce records		
18-9	Coast Lumber Yards Ltd. – 1946 appraisement	1946	
Comox Logging & Railway Company records			
Financi	al records		
11-16, 12(1-2)	Accounts, 1914-1939	1915-1940	
B5A-11-3	General Journal: Comox Logging & Railway Co.	1919-1928	
B5A-11-3	General Journal: Comox Logging & Railway Co.	1928-1937	

B5A-10-5	General Journal: Comox Logging and Railway Company	1937-1947
B5A-11-5	Operating Costs: Comox Logging & Railway Co. Ltd., 1911-1949 (R-5)	1911-1949
B5A-11-3	Commissary [Account]: Comox Logging & Railway Co. Ltd. (quarterly)	1911-1942
B4B-19-5	Cookhouse [operating statements]: Comox Logging & Railway (Q-8)	1919-1937
Insura	nce records	
23-3	Appraisement – Comox Logging & Railway Company (Q-11)	1937
20-5	1947 Appraisement, Ladysmith Division (Q-10)	1947
20-6	1947 Appraisement, Ladysmith Division (Q-10)	1947
20-7	1947 Appraisement, Ladysmith Division (Q-10)	1947
18-10	Comox Logging & Railway Company, Comox Division – 1951 recapitulation and summaries	1951
18-2	Insurance policies, 1938-1945	1938-1944
18-3	Logging insurances, 1947-1948	1947-1948
18-4	Insurance policies, 1949-1950	1948-1950
18-5	Insurance policies, 1950-1951	1950
18-6	Insurance policies, 1951-1953	1951-1953
18-7	Insurance policies, 1951-1954	1951
18-1	Vessel insurance – Comox Logging & Railway Company and Canadian Tugboat Company Limited, 1952-1954	1952-1954
Timbe	r and logging records	
33-3	1906 [timber contracts for the Comox Logging & Railway Company]	1906-1910
30-2	Comox Logging & Railway Co Output of Booms 1913	1913-1919

34-6 B5A-11-1	Comox Logging [& Railway] Company, Area near L. 74	1934-1935, 1945
34-7 B5A-11-1	Blocks 47-50, inc. Ladysmith-Comox Log. Co.	1936
34-8 B5A-11-1	Nanaimo River – Comox Logging [& Railway] Co., Blocks 61 to 68 and 87, Headwaters of Englishman's	1936, 1940
34-10 B5A-11-1	River Comox Logging Co. – Nanaimo-Northlake, Block 8-9 etc.	1937, 1940
34-9 B5A-11-1	Comox Logging Company, Working Papers – Burned Area, Comox [Report on fire]	1938-1939
34-11 B5A-11-1	Comox Logging Company – Burned Area, Comox [Report on fire]	1939
Crown Lumb	per Company, Limited records	
Finan	icial records	
12-(3-5)	Accounts, 1908-1925	1909-1926
12-6	Accounts, Dec. 31st 1959 (Q-4)	1960
12-7	Accounts, December 31 st , 1960 (Q-4)	1961
12-8	Accounts, December 31 st , 1961 (Q-4)	1962
12-9	Branch Profit & Loss Statements, December 31, 1960	1961
12-10	Profit & Loss Statements, December 31, 1961 (Q-4)	1962
12-11	Branch Profit and Loss Statements, December 1962 (Q-4)	1962-1963
12-12	Branch Profit and Loss Statements, December, 1964 (Q-4)	1965
Insura	ance records	
20-(2-3)	Crown Lumber Co., Ltd. [appraisal papers] (Q-10)	1946
<u>Timb</u>	er records	
B4B-19-5	Timber berths, Townships 17 to 26	[1912-1945]

30-3	The Golden Light, Power and Water Co., Ltd. [accounts]	1908-1923	
North Coast L	umber Co. Limited records		
Financ	ial records		
32-8	North Coast Lumber Co. Limited, 1908 [accounts] (Q-8)	1908	
B4B-19-1	Stock Ledger: North Coast Lumber Co. Limited (Q-8)	1908	
Minute	<u>25</u>		
30-1	Minute Book: North Coast Lumber Co. Limited (Q-9)	1908	
Security Lumb	per Company Limited records		
<u>Financ</u>	ial records		
12-(13-15)	Accounts, 1914-1925	1915-1926	
12-(16-18)	Accounts, 1926-1939	1927-1940	
B5A-11-5	Security Lumber Company Limited: Financial, 1954	1948-1954	
Insurar	nce records		
23-4	Appraisement: Security Lumber Co. Limited, vol.1 (Q-11)	1931	
23-5	Appraisement: Security Lumber Co. Limited, vol.2 (Q-11)	1931	
19-5	1946 [appraisal papers] (Q-10)	1946	
20-4	1946 [appraisal papers] (Q-10)	1946	
Vernon Box C	company Limited records		
B4B-19-4	Accounts ledger	1926-1930	
Pacific Mills records			
Annual reports			
13-14	Annual Report, 1948-1949	1949	

Financial records

13-1	Accounts, December 31, 1921	1922
13-2	Accounts, December 31, 1924	1925
13-3	Accounts, December 31, 1925	1926
13-4	1927 Accounts	1928
13-5	1928 Accounts	1929
13-6	1929 Accounts	1930
13-7	Accounts for fiscal year ended April 30, 1931	1931
13-8	Annual accounts, 1935-1936	1936
13-9	Annual Accounts, 1936-1937	1937
13-10	Annual Accounts, 1937-1938	1938
13-11	Annual Accounts, 1938-1939	1939
13-12	Annual Accounts, 1939-1940	1940
13-13	Annual Accounts, 1940-1941	1941
13-14	Monthly Financial Statements, December 1928	1929
13-15	Monthly Financial Statements, December 1929	1930
13-16	Financial and Cost Statements, December 1930	1931
13-17	Financial Statements, December 1931	1932
13-18	Financial Statements, January 1944	1944
13-19	Pacific Mills, Limited and Subsidiaries: Financial Statements, Dec. 31, 1945	1946
13-20	Consolidated Financial Statements, Pacific Mills Limited, Northern Pulpwood Limited & Badwater Towing Co., Canadian Boxes, Hudson Paper Co., Ltd., December 1946	1947
13-21	Pacific Mills, Limited and Subsidiaries: Financial Statements, Dec. 31, 1948	1949

14-1	Final Statement: Construction Costs, V.D. Simons Program, 1929-1930	1930	
14-6	Balance Sheet, December 31 st , 1918	1919	
14-7	Trial Balances, April 1934	1934	
14-8	Trial Balances: Tentative and Final, April 1937	1937	
14-9	Trial Balances, April 30, 1938	1938	
14-10	Trial Balances, April 30, 1939	1939	
14-11	Revised and Final Trial Balances, April 30, 1940	1940	
14-12	Trial Balances, April 1941	1941	
14-13	Trial Balances, April 1942	1942	
14-14	Trial Balances, April 1943	1943	
14-15	Consolidated Trial Balance, April 30, 1945	1945	
14-2	Canadian Boxes Limited: Financial Statements, December 1945	1946	
14-3	Canadian Boxes Ltd.: Financial Statements, December 1947	1948	
14-4	Canadian Boxes Ltd.: Financial Statements, December 1948	1949	
14-5	Canadian Boxes Ltd.: Financial Statements, December 1949	1950	
Personnel records			
14-16	A. Ring – Taxes, 1939-1942 Inc.	1943-1944	
14-17	Aitken & Ring 1947 [tax returns]	1948	
14-18	A. Ring 1948 [tax return]	1948-1949	
14-19	A. Ring 1949 [tax return]	1949-1951	
14-20	A. Ring 1950 [tax return]	1950-1951	
14-21	A. Ring 1951 [tax return]	1951-1952	

14-22	A. Ring 1952 [tax return]	1952-1953	
14-23	A. Ring 1953 [tax return]	1953-1954	
Photog	raphs		
35-1	Ocean Falls, B.C.: Panoramic views [20 photographs]	1906-[1911]	
35-2	Ocean Falls, B.C.: Various views, including birds eye and from harbour [29 photographs; 6 negatives]	[1906-1943]	
35-3	Ocean Falls, B.C.: Development of townsite [60 photographs]	1906-[ca. 1912]	
35-4	Ocean Falls, B.C.: Buildings, circa 1920 [11 photographs]	[ca. 1920]	
35-5	Ocean Falls, B.C.: Mill construction [27 photographs]	[ca. 1909-1910], 1917	
35-6	Ocean Falls, B.C.: Views of mills [42 photographs, 3 negatives]	[1909-195-?]	
35-7	Ocean Falls, B.C.: Construction of dams and related photographs [17 photographs]	1906-[195-?]	
35-8	Ocean Falls, B.C.: Scenes of townsite, mills, and dam [15 photographs]	[192-?]	
35-9	Ocean Falls, B.C.: Scenes of mill and town, 1924- 1925 [9 photographs]	1924-1925	
35-10	Ocean Falls, B.C., 1940s [30 photographs]	[194-]	
35-11	Ocean Falls, B.C.: Townspeople [22 photographs, 3 negatives]	[ca. 1911-194-]	
Shares and related correspondence			
B4B-19-6	Pacific Mills Limited – 1-9 issued-cancelled, 10-249 unissued	1914-1915	
B4B-19-5	Book No. 1 Ordinary Shares, #1 to 100, 1915-1916	1915-1940	
B4B-19-5	Book No. 2 Ordinary Shares #101 to 200, 1916	1916, 1920- 1946	

B4B-19-5	Book No. 3 Ordinary Shares #201 to 300, 1916	1916, 1925- 1946	
B4B-19-5	Book No. 4 Ordinary Shares #301 to 400, 1916	1916-1940	
B4B-19-5	Book No. 5: Ordinary Shares #401 to 500, 1916	1916-1941	
B4B-19-5	Book No. 6: Ordinary Shares #501 to 600, 1916	1916-1948	
B4B-19-5	Book No. 7: Ordinary Shares #601 to 700, 1916	1916-1934	
B4B-19-5	Book No. 8: Ordinary Shares #701 to 800, 1916	1916, 1923- 1946	
B4B-19-5	Book No. 9: Ordinary Shares #801 to 900, 1916	1916	
B4B-19-6	Book No. 10: Ordinary Shares #901 to 1000, 1916	1916	
B4B-19-6	Book No. 11: Ordinary Shares #1001 to 1100, 1916	1916-1917, 1947	
B4B-19-6	Book No. 1. Preference Shares #1 to 100	1916	
B4B-19-6	Book No. 2. Preference Shares #101 to 200	1916	
B4B-19-6	Book No. 3. Preference Shares #201 to 300	1916	
B4B-19-6	Book No. 4. Preference Shares #301 to 400	1916	
B4B-19-6	Book No. 5. Preference Shares #401 to 500	1916	
B4B-19-6	Book No. 6. Preference Shares #501 to 600	1916	
B4B-19-6	Book No. 7. Preference Shares #601 to 700	1916	
B4B-19-6	Book No. 8. Preference Shares #701 to 800	1916	
B4B-19-6	Book No. 9. Preference Shares #801 to 900	1916	
B4B-19-6	Book No. 10. Preference Shares #901 to 1000	1916	
Crown Zellerbach Canada Limited records			

Financial records

14-24	Crown Zellerbach Canada Limited, Bartram Specialty	1958
	Division Cost Statements, December, 1957	

14-25	Bartram Paper Products Company Limited, Dominion Company and Provincial Company - Consolidated Operating Statements, Twelve months ending 30 th June 1931	1931
14-26	Bartram Paper Products Company, Limited - Statement of Accounts, 1926-1936	1926-1936
14-27	Bartram Paper Products Company, Limited - Statement of Accounts, 1937-1946	1937-1946
14-28	Bartram Paper Products Company, Limited - Statement of Accounts, 1947-1955	1947-1955
14-29	Bartram Paper Products Company Limited: Interim Statement of Accounts	1934-1946
14-30	Bartram Paper Products Company Limited: Interim Statement of Accounts	1947-1954
14-31	Bartram Paper Products Company Limited - Revised Statement of Accounts as at 30 th June, 1949	1949
14-32	Bartram Paper Products Company Limited and its Subsidiaries Bartram Properties Limited and Bartram Industries Limited - Consolidated Statement of Accounts, 1948-1955	1948-1955
14-33	Bartram Paper Products Company Limited Account of C.A. Bartram, From the 1 July 1945 to the 31 st October 1948	1945-1948
15-1	Bartram Paper Products Company Limited: Balance Sheet as at December 31, 1930	1931
15-2	Bartram Properties Limited: Statements of Accounts, 1934-1947	1934-1947
15-3	Bartram Properties Limited: Statements of Accounts, 1948-1955	1948-1955
15-4	Bartram Properties Limited: Balance Sheet, 1930-1934	1930-1934
15-5	Bartram Industries Limited: Statements of Accounts, 1947-1955	1947-1955

15-6	Bartram Industries Limited: Interim Statements of Accounts, 1947-1954	1947-1954
15-(7-8)	January 1964: Beatty Laminated Ltd., General Ledger	1964
Insurar	nce records	
22-8	Appraisement: Crown Zellerbach Canada Limited, Coast Wood Products Division, Coquitlam, BC	1974
Legal 1	records	
15-(9-10)	Unipak Industries vs Crown Zellerbach Canada, Ltd., 1959	1952-1959
15-(11-13)	Richmond Plywood: Legal Documents and Correspondence prior to Beatty Acquisition by Crown Zellerbach	1955-1956
<u>Photog</u>	<u>graphs</u>	
36-1	CZ News photographs [6 photographs]	1963
BC Forest Pro	ducts Limited records	
Annua	l reports	
15-14	Annual reports, 1946-1961	1947-1962
15-15	Annual reports, 1962-1970	1963-1971
15-16	Annual reports, 1972-1977	1973-1978
15-17	Annual reports, 1978-1983	1979-1984
15-18	Annual reports, 1984-1988	1985-1989
Execut	<u>ive/subject files*</u> *[TEB] indicates file of Thomas E. Burgess	
15-19 – 16-1	Articles and notes regarding forestry and sawmills	[ca. 1937- 1943]
16-2	British Columbia Forest Products Limited: Map showing Locations of Logging Divisions, Timber Holdings, Conversion Plans, 1957	1957-1971

16-3	Integrated Use	1965-1972	
16-4	Agreement between: Council of Marine Carriers and Canadian Merchant Service Guild	1977	
16-5	Log Reduction at C[anadian]. W[hite]. P[ine Division of MacMillan Bloedel] Sawmill, July 18, 1955	1955, 1964- 1965	
16-6	Pollution: Log Security-Debris Control	1961-1968	
16-7	Miscellaneous [memoranda, correspondence and notes]	1963-1971	
16-8	Canadian Forestry Association: Junior Forest Wardens – 1970, Quesnel [TEB]	1970-1971	
16-9	CFA-Speech [material] [TEB]	1965-1971	
16-10	Canadian Forestry Association –T[om] E. B[urgess] Speeches, Wilkinson Speech [TEB]	1969-1970	
16-12	British Columbia Forest Products Limited, Planning Committee: Report on Utilization of Timber Resources of T[imber] S[cale] H[arvesting] L[icense] A00516 [TEB]	1969	
16-13	Salary Review [TEB]	1959-1961	
16-14	[Memoranda, reports and other records pertaining to policy development]	1965-1972	
16-15	AFI Releases [TEB]	1965-1970	
16-16	Caycuse Logging Division-[TEB]	[ca 1952?]- 1966	
16-17	Timberland Department – Reports [TEB]	1963-1972	
16-18	History – Circular No. 1	[1938], 1946-1947	
16-19	Pamphlets and List of Delegation of the Committee of Forest Products of the ECE UN to Russia, August 1962 [TEB]	1962	
16-20	Logging Mechanization in the USSR-II	1959	

16-21	TRF	1960-1961
16-22	Fibre Budgets: Logs/chips/sawdust [TEB]	1963-1970
16-23	Speeches, itineraries and other material related to Tom E. Burgess' trip to Europe and Russia, 1962 (TEB)	1962-1964
Photogra	aphs and slides	
16-11	BC Forest Service Tour of British Columbia Forest Products Limited's Renfrew Logging Division, June 3 and 4, 1969 [album – 20 photographs]	1969
37-1	Slides of Crofton and Mackenzie operations and equipment [6 slides]	1978
Fletcher Challer	nge slides and photographs	
37-2	Crofton operations photographs and negatives [36 photographs, 47 negatives]	[198-?-1990]
37-3	Slides and negatives of Elk Falls operations and equipment [6 slides, 12 negatives]	[198-?-1990]
37-4	Finlay Forest Industries / Finlay Forest Products slides [121 slides]	1991-1992
37-5	Mackenzie Wood Products photographs and negatives [17 photographs, 2 negatives]	[198-?]
37-6	Mackenzie Wood Products employees [34 slides]	1990
37-7	Newstech Recycling Inc., March 1991 [156 slides]	1991
37-8	Unidentified negatives of equipment and employees [65 negatives]	[199-?]
37-9	Unidentified slides of operations, products and employees [79 slides]	[19819-]
B5A-10-1	Large aerial views of mill [3 photographs]	[199-]